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Freedom of Information Request 
You asked for the following information from the Ministry of Justice (MoJ):

1. What specific toiletries do establishments have a duty to provide?
2. Do establishments have a duty to provide tissues?

3. Given the requirements of the Equality Act 2010 for public authorities to make reasonable adjustments for disabled prisoners, how do establishments comply with their duty to provide appropriate toiletries for disabled prisoners?
Your request has been passed to me because I have responsibility for answering questions relating to equalities issues in the National Offender Management Service (NOMS).

I can confirm that the MoJ holds the information requested. 

In reference to questions one and two above, the prison service instruction (PSI) on residential services (PSI 75/2011) states that prisoners should have access to toiletries necessary for health and cleanliness. Specific quantities or types of toiletries are not specified. This is for local judgement.
The frequency of access to ablutions is also not specified, under PSI 75/2011, although prisons must meet the minimum requirement of Prison Rule 28(2), that prisoners have a bath or shower at least weekly. Governors must determine what is reasonable having regard to all the individual circumstances including whether the prisoner is engaged in energetic and dirty work and any individual health, religious or other needs. Prisoners should have access to a shower at least weekly. Haircutting should be available but a prisoner’s hair must not be cut without consent.

Prison Rule 28 on Hygiene reads as follows:

1. Every prisoner shall be provided with toilet articles necessary for his health and cleanliness, which shall be replaced as necessary.

2. Every prisoner shall be required to wash at proper times, have a hot bath or shower on reception and thereafter at least once a week.

3. A prisoner's hair shall not be cut without his consent.

In reference to question 3 above, NOMS is indeed under a duty to make reasonable adjustments. Bearing in mind a range of local factors including e.g. practicality, efficacy, disruption to regime or financial cost amongst others, it can be difficult to operate a one-fits-all procedure. Governors must consider whether prison policies and practices, the built environment, or a lack of auxiliary aids and services could put a disabled prisoner or visitor at a substantial disadvantage and if so must make reasonable adjustments to avoid the disadvantage or arrange for transfer to a more suitable prison.

The best approach to effecting reasonable adjustments would be to discuss solutions on a case-by-case basis. This should involve all relevant parties, including the prisoner, Healthcare and Residential services amongst others.

